San Diego Trail Alliance

8-21-2017 Meeting Minutes
The meeting was called to order at 6:45 at the Denny’s Restaurant on Mollison Avenue in El Cajon. There were 23 people in attendance.  Cyndi Denny has the sign-in sheet- she will scan it and email it to the Board of Directors.
SDMBA- Susie Murphy (SDMBA Executive Director) and Kevin Loomis (current SDMBA President) Sweetwater Bike Skills Park (Narrative provided by Susie Murphy)- The County of San Diego approved $500,000 in the operational budget for the planning and construction of the Sweetwater Bike Skills Park on San Miguel Road in Bonita.  This approximately 3-acre parcel is adjacent to the little league complex and down the hill from Sweetwater Springs Campground. The designated county trail runs next to the bike park parcel.  SDMBA is working with the county in planning and facilitating community meetings. One has already happened and another one will be scheduled soon. The County will be working with a designer to begin work on a master plan after required community meetings are complete. The community that SDMBA has spoken with is very supportive of this project.
    SDTA Notes- the bike park is intended to be family-oriented, with areas for all ages and skills. The community meeting dates will be posted on the SDMBA website.
Trail Stewardship Summit (Narrative provided by Susie Murphy) - The San Diego Mountain Biking Association and the National Forest Service are proud to announce the 2017 Trail Stewardship Summit to be held on November 2-5, 2017 in San Diego, CA. The summit will bring together the interested public with federal, state, county, and city agencies with the goal of facilitating stronger partnerships and developing a shared vision for our trails across agencies, stewardship organizations, volunteers, and trail users. The Forest Service has partnered with the International Mountain Bicycling Association to bring their professional trail building, maintenance, and education skills to this community event.   

The purpose of this event is to engage community partners in trail operations and planning on the Cleveland National Forest, specifically the Palomar and Descanso Ranger Districts which surround the greater San Diego area.  Through community partnership, the U.S. Forest Service will expand its ability to deliver high quality outdoor trail recreation opportunities, preserve natural and cultural resources, and grow public land stewardship.


This event consists of two sessions. Attendees are welcome to attend both sessions (all four days) or just one session (Th-F or Sat-Sun).  The first two days will involve presentations by the U.S. Forest Service and partners.  The second half will involve field training and certification of trail crew leaders for qualified individuals and general trail volunteers who want to increase their skills.
For more information please email Susie Murphy at executivedirector@sdmba.com  

SDTA Notes- Registration for the trail classes should be open in about three weeks.

E-bikes- SDMBA is planning an E-bike summit next year. There are three classifications of e-bikes; 20 mph, 30 mph, and “throttle”.  Any bike with a battery is considered motorized. At this time no local land managers are allowing e-bikes on trails.

HR-1349- current proposed legislation to allow local federal land managers to make determination if bikes 
are allowed in wilderness areas. Opposed by BCHC, BCHA, and PCTA.
Orosco Ridge/USFS Trail System- SDMBA is waiting on conceptual plan. $50,000 has been raised for the project so far.  SDMBA is looking for a creative partner for funding for the multi-use portion.

San Diego County- Lorrie Bradley and Margaret Diss (Department of Parks and Recreation)

Lorrie, who had been the interim County Trails Program Coordinator, introduced Margaret, who has taken over the job.  Her email address is Margaret.Diss@sdcounty.ca.gov, her office phone is (858)966-1372, and her cell phone is (619)818-2073.  Margaret is looking forward to working with the Trail user groups and SDTA.  It is her intention to attend our quarterly meetings. 
The second public meeting for the development public access plan for the Boulder Oaks Preserve (off Mussey Grade near Ramona) will be September 13th 6 to 7:30 in the Ramona Library. The county anticipates thirty parking spaces and eight equestrian pull-through spaces.
1. PLDO (Park Lands Dedication Ordinance) – Mark Kukuchek (BVHA), Lorrie Bradley and Margaret Diss (County DPR)

Mark- PLDO is moving along- trail users are well represented (He is on the PLDO planning group) no final draft yet.

Lorrie and Margaret:   The PLDO is the #1 item on their agenda right now. Trail use is currently defined as “passive” to facilitate easier access to sensitive areas. Most of the framework of the PLDO process was created by the Quinby Act.  It was noted that to have the trails declared active recreation instead of passive will not gain the trails anything, in fact we stand to lose more as active recreation versus passive recreation.  Prospective Parks Projects Spending Plan attached. 
2. El Monte – Lisa Wood (SDTA) & Cyndi Denny (SDTA, LFR)

The trails through the El Monte Valley were intended to be part of a coast-to-mountains trail system.

The El Monte Nature Preserve LLC has paid $8 million to Helix Water District, so the land in question now belongs to them.
An update from LCPG trail sub-committee meeting: 
The mining contractor has been fired by the sand miners and Michael Beck is no longer a consultant. 
The Environmental Impact Report is not out yet: once it is out people and organizations will have 45 days to comment; the county is doing their first screen check on the plan, there are more to go before it gets to the draft stage.

It is important for everyone to write letters to Board of Supervisors and attend any public meetings when they are scheduled with the Lakeside Community Planning Group, Planning Commission, and the County Board of Supervisors.

The new project design is on-line with a bigger affected area that is not as deep.
The Cleveland National Forest Foundation has earmarked a fund to allow donations to be used for the El Monte Project (most likely this money will be used for attorneys). CNFF will also pursue Michael Beck recusing himself from any planning commission votes. 
Lisa recently did tours of the project area with representatives from Brian Cox and Diane 
Jacob’s offices. 

One option for El Monte Valley that should be presented to the Planning Commission is to  make the sand mine 15 acres and the rest of valley open preserve with public access,  otherwise this sand mine will undercut the smaller sand mines in Lakeside and put them out of business.
Discretionary permits would allow proposed trails to get deeded easements and allow politicians the options to say no.

At the recent LCPG trails sub-committee meeting attendees learned the difference between designated and dedicated trails.  Just because a trail is designated doesn’t mean it’s dedicated.  We should always let the County Board of Supervisors know we are dedicated to the trails in Lakeside.
3. Lakeside Downs- Lisa Wood (SDTA), Cyndi Denny (SDTA/LFR), Susie Murphy (SDMBA)
Lakeside Downs is owned by the Endangered Habitat League and managed by Michael Beck. A letter was submitted by SDTA concerning the closure of the L22, L21, L21A trails and the re-zoning of Lakeside Downs. SDTA stated in their letter that re-zoning for open space needs public access.  Some gates have been locked by the owner of the property.   We received a response from the county that our letter is included with public comments for the project as part of the 2017 General Plan Clean-up.
We learned at the LCPG’s trail sub-committee meeting that Lakeside Downs currently has two easement roads for SDG&E in good condition that could be used by trail users for access.
We also learned that the Lakeside Community Planning Group voted against it as open space due to perceived fire danger to surrounding neighborhoods, thus it needs to be monitored by the mounted monitors of the Lakeside River Park Conservancy, who are currently locked out.

SDMBA/Susie Murphy noted that the issue is not exactly based on the rezoning of the property from develop-able land to open space. We should all be in favor of more potential open space, but the issue centers on how this land is managed. Currently EHL manages this property and SDMBA thinks the goal should be to work with the land-manager on appropriate access to these conserved areas. Further, the public source of funding is of concern to SDMBA as well- public funds from local and national government agencies should be spent in a balanced manner.  Note: SANDAG and the Dept. of Defense spent four million each to buy Lakeside Downs, then gave it to EHL.
4. County Master Trails Map – Martin Jorgensen (SDTA, BCHC-SD, PVMR), Margaret Diss (County DPR)

SDTA, working through County Supervisor Diane Jacob’s office, has requested copies of the Master Trails Map from the County Department of Parks and Recreation, including all designated trails, dedicated trails, and any easements and easements needed. SDTA’s intent is that these maps would be made available to local and community trails organizations to assist in planning and prioritization. We initially received a response from the DPR saying that a single map with that information wasn’t available and asking for a more specific area. After 
consultation with the SDTA board it was decided to focus on the Lakeside area initially but to still acquire maps for the entire county.  Martin has received emails with the Lakeside maps from the county and they are available, but the concern is that they will not be up to date when needed.
Margaret Diss stated that the County has a GIS program that would provide the same information but is constantly being updated.  She will attend our next SDTA meeting and put on a presentation on the program and how to use it.

5. TRVEA – Emma Reese 

Dredging at the Effie May Crossing is scheduled for September.  There is no more information available concerning the proposed County Parks Equestrian Campground. TRVEA will be having cleanups every Saturday as part of I Love a Clean San Diego for six weeks starting September 16th. 

6. Stowe Trail- Cyndi Denny (SDTA, LFR), Susie Murphy and Ben Stone (SDMBA)  
The Stowe Trail is active- approximately 350 permits have been issued by MCAS.

The gate at the temporary trail access in Santee needs to be modified to accommodate equestrians and other trail users- Cyndi is unsure whether the beginning of the trail is intended to be multi-use.  SDTA needs to stay on top of this and insure that a trail-user entry is provided.
From SDMBA (Susie Murphy/Kevin Loomis):   3 parcels of land have been acquired to provide for a trail system from Mission Trails Equestrian Staging (Mast and Highway 52) to the west side of Castle Rock to a new trail head for the Stowe Trail. Mission Trails Regional Park has Master Plan maps that show the three parcels.

From SDMBA (correspondence from Ben Stone) - The trail and entrance are multi-use. Please keep in mind Home Fed donated the gate and the materials needed to modify that whole area. The gate design was more to avoid OHV access to the land.  It was a lot of work getting Home Fed to build that entrance and cost them thousands of dollars. It is recommended people park where there is currently equestrian parking on the Sycamore/Goodan Ranch side. I imagine horse trailers starting to park on Fanita Parkway would upset the neighbors as we are already struggling to make sure regular vehicles don’t upset the neighbors.  Either way, keep in mind it is temporary and in the near future we should have close to a full trail from Mission Trails Equestrian Staging area through Castlerock. 
7. Bonita Valley Horsemen-  Diane Carter, Mark Kukuchek 
Plans continue for a designated trail crossing ang stop sign on Proctor Valley Road. Jill Bankston wrote a letter to the traffic division.  SDMBA stated that Greg Cox is putting a stop sign at the intersection due to the bike park. BVH is pursuing a trail loop around Sweetwater Reservoir. Diane will contact Sacramento water board for input and find out the requirements for proximity to trails. There will be a meeting concerning water regulations and their concerns about E. coli.


SDMBA & the County have $500,000.00 for bike Skills Park that Bonita Panning group 
approved to build.

BVH is working on a Fairy Shrimp alternative trail. They have the money for the trail but it will take five years to plan and allocate the money.
8. Backcountry Horsemen of California- San Diego Unit- Marty Jorgensen

San Diego County MSCP Workshops



The county continues to hold workshops and meetings concerning the 



implementation of a Multiple Species Conservation Program for the north county.  

The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, August 30th at the Open Air 


Recreation Center, 4770 Fairport Way, San Diego, Ca. 92130 and will include a 


walk through the Carmel Mountain Preserve. Please RSVP with Holly Kicklighter 


at hsmit@sandiego.gov or (619)236-6621.


Legislative efforts to reduce federal budget for trails/parks/USFS:


Currently, our legislators in Washington are considering substantial cuts in the 


budget for the U.S. Forest Service, National Parks, and the Department of the 


Interior which could severely affect trails and trail maintenance on Federal land.  


We ask that you contact your legislative representatives, express your concerns, 


and ask that funding be maintained for trails and wilderness programs.



Current proposed Federal legislation to allow bicycles in wilderness areas:




A bill currently before Congress (HR 1349) proposes to authorize mountain bike 


use in all federally-designated Wilderness areas. The bill was introduced by Tom 


McClintock (R-CA). It currently has five cosponsors (from AR, CA, NM and ND). 


As chairman of the Federal Lands Subcommittee of the House Committee on 


Natural Resources, Congressman McClintock is in a strong position to move the 


bill forward if he chooses.  Backcountry Horsemen of America views this bill as a 


significant threat to one of the nation’s bedrock conservation laws, the 1964 


Wilderness Act. It also represents a major threat to safety and the wilderness 


experience enjoyed by pack and saddle stock users—should the bill pass 



through Congress. In an effort to prevent HR 1349 from gaining further support, 


BCHA has joined forces with its partners to demonstrate widespread public 


opposition to the bill. These partners include the American Hiking Society, the 


National Wilderness Stewardship Alliance, the Pacific Crest Trail Association, 


and The Wilderness Society.



Meetings with Cuyamaca and Anza-Borrego SP managers concerning reserve and 
preserve regulations:


BCHC-SD Public Lands representatives are currently working on setting up 


meetings with the managers of both parks to clarify their interpretation of the 


changes in regulations concerning natural and cultural preserves within the 


parks.  

Benches at Granite Springs for Garry McClintock and Bernie Martin/Round pen at Los 
Vaqueros:  

Cindy McKeivick of Lakeside Frontier Riders and Terry Jorgensen of the San 


Diego Unit of Backcountry Horsemen of California recently met with Montane 


Superintendent Kevin Best at Granite Springs Trail Camp to discuss the 



placement of two memorial benches (one for Garry and one for Bernie) in the 


camp.  The benches will be purchased from California Prison Industries and will 


have plaques for Garry and Bernie on them.  

Vern Whittaker Service Weekend Nov. 2-5, 2017



BCHC-SD will hold their 25th annual Service Weekend at the Vern Whittaker 


Horse Camp in Anza-Borrego Desert State Park near Borrego Springs, Ca.  The 


event features four days of camping for free in trade for one day of trail work and 


is open to all trail users- not just equestrians.  There also will be potlucks, 



campfires, speakers and music.  For more information contact Terry at (760)789-


5185 or tlh9749@yahoo.com.
9. Ramona area- Glen Morgan and Don Wendt (RTA), Ben Stone (SDMBA)

According to Glen Morgan Old Survey Road 97 (behind the County Grasslands Open Space Preserve) will be opening for docent led rides September 3rd. He anticipates it being open to the general public sometime in 2018.

Trail and access issues in the Ramona area- Don Wendt

I am forwarding to you some information that maybe you can use on where RTA and Ramona residents stand with projects of the County, USFW (Federal Fish and Wildlife) and CaDFW (State Fish and Wildlife). I was going to discuss CaDFW at Canada de San Vicente at your meeting, which I know many Lakeside people are interested in too.

The Monte Vista Ranch covered most of what CDFW renamed as Canada de San Vicente after they purchased the property in 2006. Monte Vista Ranch covered land South of Barnett Ranch (County Parks owned) to Barona Tribal land and San Vicente Reservoir(City of San Diego}  In 2006 the State refused to purchase the Monte Vista property without the buildings , pool and conference center as the Johnson family wanted to retain them as an educational center for school children. The State has not lived up to their promise to create an outdoor learning center, however they have a nice retreat and offices for CDFW staff. After the Monte Vista Ranch, CDFW out maneuvered San Diego County parks in buying the Spitzburgan property in 2008. The County intended making a critical link between The Luelf Pond Trail and the Barnett Ranch trails across the Spitzburgan 400 acres, crossing Davney creek which flows to San Vicente Reservoir. (Incidentally, the trail between Luelf Pond and Barnett is on old Coast and Geodetic maps as "native") It was a foot path between San Pasqual and the village near San Diego Country Estates.  The State Purchase was thought to be a good thing (hoping to connect Barnett with Holly Oaks and Luelf Pond trails. Not so, as CDFW put up signs and fences for no trespassing, State Property and closed all access. Ramona Trails invited the new State Property manager, Jason Price, to our November 2008 meeting. Jason was not only closed to any trails or public access, but he warned our members, accusing us of trespassing on his land. (I am very positive none of the people in the room had been on the property.)

In 2010 RTA and The Holly Oaks Association(HORCI) negotiated extensively with Jason and State Lawyers and had a three-page agreement to open the 1/4 mile of trail (on a dirt access road) to connect the County Luelf Pond trail to the County, Southern Oak Road Pathway to allow that loop to connect. We jumped through all the State hoops until Sacramento review lawyers asked RTA and HORCI to indemnify the State of California for that portion of their property. (We could not comply with that) (No deep pockets.) Dianne Jacobs and San Diego County offered to indemnify the State, however, the State refused, insisting it had to be RTA and HORCI.
As private property, the Johnson family regularly allowed RTA and other groups to use Monte Vista Ranch roads for Poker Rides and outdoor activities. As public property Canada de San Vicente is closed to any public access.  CDFW even refused a request to tour the property by State Assemblyman Brian Jones in 2013. State Senator Joel Anderson was treated the same last year.
After one of Dianne Jacob's trails meetings, Ed Pert, the Regional CDFW director told me he was very willing to work on (what he called the Northwest triangle) of the Canada de San Vicente property to complete the ¼-mile loop. I sent him all the draft documents from 2010 and have followed up with e-mail questions with no response from Ed Pert. (Familiar)

Other RTA and County Parks projects in the Ramona Valley have been held up indefinitely (over 10 years) by USFW and CDFW for manufactured reasons keeping public citizens from enjoying public lands already owned by San Diego County and the State of California.
These include the Staging area at Ramona Grasslands East (the Ole Rodeo Grounds), 
The Kit Carson / Kearney Road (Old Survey 97), the former Guildred property (Montecito Ranch), 
The Santa Maria Greenway through Ramona and connection with the Coast to Crest Trail and the Park to Pines trail, opening Forest Service gates blocking the Coast to Crest trail along the Lower Santa Ysabel Truck Trail, 
The staging area for the Grasslands at Rangeland Road.



Canada De San Vicente:

From SDMBA (correspondence from Ben Stone):  We continue to work with CDOFW on a number of Reserves and Wildlife Areas. If you take any legislative steps it would be helpful if you let us know as we may be able to sync our efforts. Also there was a letter circulated recently about CDFW.  Reserves from several environmental groups voicing concern about allowing public 
access in ER's.

Pamo Valley/Orozco Ridge- From SDMBA (correspondence from Ben Stone) - Pamo Valley Master Plan (we are calling it that now). We have made some progress, we have a draft plan in hand at the moment for the trails (it is not public as it has a lot of potential alignments that will most likely not stay on the map}. I am currently working with the Forest Service only from the environmental side of this plan. There is no discussion of actual trail designations, but rather trying to figure out what potential alignments would be best/most sustainable and avoid the most sensitive habitat. Further we are also trying to sort out what portion could be implemented first and is within the Forest Service bandwidth as we will be funding the NEPA process with our money, but they still only have so many hours available for studies each year. I promise once we get this a little more nailed down I will contact all of you and we can setup a time to review the entire plan and talk about trail designations and get your feedback before it’s a final document. Further we are holding this close to the chest as many in the environmental community have taken notice of this project.
10. Del Mar – Julie Klein (SDTA)

Julie is working extensively with the City of San Diego to address issues in the north 
county.  She represented the equestrian and trail community at the Gonzales Canyon 
Enhancement Stakeholder Meeting at the open space gate off Old El Camino Real and is working to insure the safety of trail users crossing Old El Camino Real at that location.  In addition, she is working with Pardee Construction to remove three fence rails, which would allow access from the Rancho La Bella development to the same gate. 
11. Letters from SDTA?  One was sent to Joshua Menvielle@sdcounty about Lakeside Downs.
12. SDTA was contacted by their domain manager to confirm the accuracy of our WHOIS information on file with them.  Cyndi Denny will take care of contacting them.

13. Our next meeting will be October 16th at the Denny’s Restaurant on Mollison Ave. in El Cajon.

14. The meeting was adjourned at 9:30 pm.
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